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? ? ? ? ? a. The Christian Broker's Story xxv.Now the merchant's wife aforesaid, who was the nurse of the king's daughter, was watching him from
a window, unknown of him, and [when she heard his verses], she knew that there hung some rare story by him; so she went in to him and said,
"Peace be on thee, O afflicted one, who acquaintest not physician with thy case! Verily, thou exposest thyself unto grievous peril! I conjure thee by
the virtue of Him who hath afflicted thee and stricken thee with the constraint of love-liking, that thou acquaint me with thine affair and discover to
me the truth of thy secret; for that indeed I have heard from thee verses that trouble the wit and dissolve the body." So he acquainted her with his
case and enjoined her to secrecy, whereof she consented unto him, saying, "What shall be the recompense of whoso goeth with thy letter and
bringeth thee an answer thereto?" He bowed his head for shamefastness before her [and was silent]; and she said to him, "Raise thy head and give
me thy letter." So he gave her the letter and she took it and carrying it to the princess, said to her, "Read this letter and give me the answer
thereto.".? ? ? ? ? a. The Man of Khorassan, his Son and his Governor dccclxxxvi.Officer's Story, the Eighth, ii. 155..76. The Khalif El Hakim and
the Merchant ccclxxxix.Then said he to her, 'By Allah, thou art the desire of the Commander of the Faithful! (182) So take the lute and sing a song
that thou shalt sing to the Khalif, whenas thou goest in to him.' So she took the lute and tuning it, sang the following verses:.[When] Hudheifeh
[saw him], he cried out to him, saying, "Haste thee not, O youth! Who art thou of the folk?" And he answered, "I am Saad [ibn] el Wakidi,
commander of the host of King Ins, and but that thou vauntedst thyself in challenging me, I had not come forth to thee; for that thou art not of my
peers neither art counted equal to me in prowess and canst not avail against my onslaught. Wherefore prepare thee for departure, (73) seeing that
there abideth but a little of thy life." When Hudheifeh heard this his speech, he threw himself backward, (74) as if in mockery of him, whereat El
Abbas was wroth and called out to him, saying, "O Hudheifeh, guard thyself against me." Then he rushed upon him, as he were a swooper of the
Jinn, (75) and Hudheifeh met him and they wheeled about a long while..? ? ? ? ? I clipped her (118) in mine arms and straight grew drunken with
the scent Of a fresh branch that had been reared in affluence and content..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ba. The Envier and the Envied xlvi.? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? na.
A Merry Jest of a Thief dccccxl.? ? ? ? ? Whenas he runs, his feet still show like wings, (140) and for the wind When was a rider found, except
King Solomon it were? (141).Thus," continued Shehrzad, "none is safe from the calamities of fortune and the vicissitudes of time, and [in proof of
this], I will relate unto thee yet another story still rarer and more extraordinary than this. Know, O King, that one said to me, 'A friend of mine, a
merchant, told me the following story. Quoth he,.? ? ? ? ? Behold, I am clad in a robe of leaves green And a garment of honour of
ultramarine..After this came the horseman, who had taken Abou Sabir's wife, and complained of her to the king that she would not give him
possession of herself, avouching that she was his wife. The king bade bring her before him, that he might hear her speech and pronounce judgment
upon her. So the horseman came with her before him, and when the king saw her, he knew her and taking her from her ravisher, bade put the latter
to death. Then he became aware of the troops, that they murmured against him and spoke of him as a tyrant; so he turned to his officers and viziers
and said to them, 'As for me, by God the Great, I am not the king's brother! Nay, I am but one whom the king imprisoned upon a word he heard
from me and used every day to taunt me therewith. Ye think that I am the king's brother; but I am Abou Sabir and God hath given me the kingship
in virtue of my patience. As for the king who sought protection of me and I despoiled him, it was he who first wronged me, for that he despoiled
me aforetime and drove me forth of my native land and banished me, without due [cause]; wherefore I requited him with that which he had done to
me, in the way of lawful vengeance. As for the thieves who proffered repentance, there was no repentance for them with me, for that they began
upon me with foul [dealing] and waylaid me by the road and despoiled me and took my good and my sons. Now these two boys, that I took of them
and whom ye deemed slaves, are my very sons; so I avenged myself on the thieves of that which they did with me aforetime and requited them
with equity. As for the horseman whom I slew, the woman I took from him was my wife and he took her by force, but God the Most High hath
restored her [to me]; so this was my right, and my deed that I have done was just, albeit ye, [judging] by the outward of the matter, deemed that I
had done this by way of tyranny.' When the folk heard this, they marvelled and fell prostrate before him; and they redoubled in esteem for him and
exceeding affection and excused themselves to him, marvelling at that which God had done with him and how He had given him the kingship by
reason of his longsuffering and his patience and how he had raised himself by his patience from the bottom of the pit to the throne of the kingdom,
what while God cast down the [late] king from the throne into the pit. (109) Then Abou Sabir foregathered with his wife and said to her, 'How
deemest thou of the fruit of patience and its sweetness and the fruit of haste and its bitterness? Verily, all that a man doth of good and evil, he shall
assuredly abide.' On like wise, O king," continued the young treasurer, "it behoveth thee to practise patience, whenas it is possible to thee, for that
patience is of the fashion of the noble, and it is the chiefest of their reliance, especially for kings.".? ? ? ? ? a. The First Voyage of Sindbad the
Sailor dxxxviii.? ? ? ? ? f. The Sixth Officer's Story dccccxxxiv.? ? ? ? ? A sun [is my love;] but his heat in mine entrails still rageth, concealed; A
moon, in the hearts of the folk he riseth, and not in the sky..?STORY OF THE TWO SHARPERS WHO CHEATED EACH HIS FELLOW..When
the prefect saw this, he said, "By Allah, the captain is excused!" Then my comrades came round about me and sprinkled water on my face, [till I
came to myself,] when I arose and accosting the Cadi, who was covered with confusion, said to him, "Thou seest that suspicion is fallen on thee,
and indeed this affair is no light matter, for that this woman's family will assuredly not sit down under her loss." Therewith the Cadi's heart quaked
and he knew that the suspicion had reverted upon him, wherefore his colour paled and his limbs smote together; and he paid of his own money,
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after the measure of that which he had lost, so we would hush up the matter for him. (106) Then we departed from him in peace, whilst I said in
myself, "Indeed, the woman deceived me not.".73. Mohammed el Amin and Jaafer ben el Hadi dclvii.The merchant believed her and she took leave
of him and went away, leaving in his heart a thousand regrets, for that the love of her had gotten possession of him and he knew not how he should
win to her; wherefore he abode enamoured, love-distraught, unknowing if he were alive or dead. As soon as she was gone, he shut his shop and
going up to the Court, went in to the Chief Cadi and saluted him. The magistrate returned his salutation and entreated him with honour and seated
him by his side. Then said Alaeddin to him, "I come to thee, a suitor, seeking thine alliance and desiring the hand of thy noble daughter." "O my
lord merchant," answered the Cadi, "indeed my daughter beseemeth not the like of thee, neither sorteth she with the goodliness of thy youth and the
pleasantness of thy composition and the sweetness of thy discourse;" but Alaeddin rejoined, saying, "This talk behoveth thee not, neither is it
seemly in thee; if I be content with her, how should this irk thee?" So they came to an accord and concluded the treaty of marriage at a dower
precedent of five purses (257) paid down then and there and a dower contingent of fifteen purses, (258) so it might be uneath unto him to put her
away, forasmuch as her father had given him fair warning, but he would not be warned..8. Ghanim ben Eyoub the Slave of Love xxxix.The
Sixteenth Night of the Month.."O father mine," answered the prince, "I have heard tell that in the land of Irak is a woman of the daughters of the
kings, and her father is called King Ins ben Cais, lord of Baghdad; she is renowned for beauty and grace and brightness and perfection, and indeed
many folk have sought her in marriage of the kings; but her soul consented not unto any one of them. Wherefore I am minded to travel to her, for
that my heart cleaveth unto her, and I beseech thee suffer me to go to her." "O my son," answered his father, "thou knowest that I have none other
than thyself of children and thou art the solace of mine eyes and the fruit of mine entrails; nay, I cannot brook to be parted from thee an instant and
I purpose to set thee on the throne of the kingship and marry thee to one of the daughters of the kings, who shall be fairer than she." El Abbas gave
ear to his father's word and dared not gainsay him; so he abode with him awhile, whilst the fire raged in his entrails..? ? ? ? ? Know, then, the woes
that have befall'n a lover, neither grudge Her secret to conceal, but keep her counsel still, I pray..[Then they went up to the palace and] the
interpreter went in to Selma and said to her, 'O king of the age, here is an Indian woman, who cometh from the land of Hind, and she hath laid
hands on a young man, a servant, avouching that he is her husband, who hath been missing these two years, and she came not hither but on his
account, and indeed these many days she hath done almsdeeds [in the city]. And here is a man, a cook, who avoucheth that the young man is his
slave.' When the queen heard these words, her entrails quivered and she groaned from an aching heart and called to mind her brother and that which
had betided him. Then she bade those who were about her bring them before her, and when she saw them, she knew her brother and was like to cry
aloud; but her reason restrained her; yet could she not contain herself, but she must needs rise up and sit down. However, she enforced herself unto
patience and said to them, 'Let each of you acquaint me with his case.'.Then she took leave of me and I of her, after I had strained her to my bosom
and embraced her and we had kissed awhile. So she went away and I abode expecting the appointed day, till it came, when I arose and went forth,
intending for the trysting-place; but a friend of mine met me by the way [and would have me go home with him. So I accompanied him to his
house] and when I came up [into his sitting-chamber] he locked the door on me and went forth to fetch what we might eat and drink. He was absent
till mid-day, then till the hour of afternoon-prayer, whereat I was sore disquieted. Then he was absent till sundown, and I was like to die of chagrin
and impatience; [and indeed he returned not] and I passed my night on wake, nigh upon death, for that the door was locked on me, and my soul was
like to depart my body on account of the tryst..A certain king sat one day on the roof of his palace, diverting himself with looking about him, and
presently, chancing to look aside, he espied, on [the roof of] a house over against his palace, a woman, never saw his eyes her like. So he turned to
those who were present and said to them, "To whom belongeth yonder house?" "To thy servant Firouz," answered they, "and that is his wife." So
he went down, (and indeed love had made him drunken and he was passionately enamoured of her), and calling Firouz, said to him, "Take this
letter and go with it to such a city and bring me the answer." Firouz took the letter and going to his house, laid it under his head and passed that
night. When the morning morrowed, he took leave of his wife and set out for the city in question, unknowing what the king purposed against him..?
? ? ? ? Wherefore fair patience look thou use, for sure 'tis praiseworthy; Yea, and its issues evermore are blessed and benign;.? ? ? ? ? And
deemedst me a waif, a homeless good-for-nought, A slave-begotten brat, a wanton, witless wight..There was once a man, a headman [of a village],
by name Abou Sabir, and he had much cattle and a fair wife, who had borne him two sons. They abode in a certain village and there used to come
thither a lion and devour Abou Sabir's cattle, so that the most part thereof was wasted and his wife said to him one day, 'This lion hath wasted the
most part of our cattle. Arise, mount thy horse and take thy men and do thine endeavour to kill him, so we may be at rest from him.' But Abou
Sabir said, 'Have patience, O woman, for the issue of patience is praised. This lion it is that transgresseth against us, and the transgressor, needs
must Allah destroy him. Indeed, it is our patience that shall slay him, and he that doth evil, needs must it revert upon him.' A little after, the king
went forth one day to hunt and falling in with the lion, he and his troops, gave chase to him and ceased not [to follow] after him till they slew him.
This came to Abou Sabir's knowledge and he said to his wife, 'Said I not to thee, O woman, that whoso doth evil, it shall revert upon him? Belike,
if I had sought to slay the lion myself, I had not availed against him, and this is the issue of patience.'.? ? ? ? ? Thy letter reached me; when the
words thou wrot'st therein I read, My longing waxed and pain and woe redoubled on my head..65. The Simpleton and the Sharper dclii.When she
awoke, she said to the old man, "O elder, hast thou aught of food?" And he answered, "O my lady, I have bread and olives." Quoth she, "That is
food fit but for the like of thee. As for me, I will have nought but roast lamb and broths and fat rissoled fowls and stuffed ducks and all manner
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meats dressed with [pounded nuts and almond-]kernels and sugar." "O my lady," replied the Muezzin, "I never heard of this chapter in the Koran,
nor was it revealed unto our lord Mohammed, whom God bless and keep!" (31) She laughed and said, "O elder, the matter is even as thou sayest;
but bring me inkhorn and paper." So he brought her what she sought and she wrote a letter and gave it to him, together with a seal-ring from her
finger, saying, "Go into the city and enquire for such an one the money-changer and give him this my letter.".? ? ? ? ? No rest is there for me, no
life wherein I may delight, Nor pleasant meat nor drink avails to please me, night or day..When they reached the city, the king heard of their
coming and commanded that they should attend him with what befitted [of their merchandise]. So they presented themselves before him, [and the
boy with them,] whom when the king saw, he said to them, "To whom belongeth this boy?" And they answered, "O king, we were going in such a
road, when there came out upon us a sort of robbers; so we made war upon them and overcame them and took this boy prisoner. Then we
questioned him, saying, 'Who is thy father?' and he answered, 'I am the captain's son of the thieves.'" Quoth the king, "I would fain have this boy."
And the captain of the caravan said, "God maketh thee gift of him, O king of the age, and we all are thy slaves." Then the king dismissed [the
people of] the caravan and let carry the youth into his palace and he became as one of the servants, what while his father the king knew not that he
was his son. As time went on, the king observed in him good breeding and understanding and knowledge (100) galore and he pleased him; so he
committed his treasuries to his charge and straitened the viziers' hand therefrom, commanding that nought should be taken forth therefrom except
by leave of the youth. On this wise he abode a number of years and the king saw in him nought but fidelity and studiousness in well-doing..THE
TEN VIZIERS; OR THE HISTORY OF KING AZADBEKHT AND HIS SON. (94).25. Maan ben Zaideh and the Bedouin cclxxi.? ? ? ? ? p. The
Idiot and the Sharper dccccv.Then he sprang up [and going] to the place wherein was the other half of his good, [took it] and lived with it well; and
he swore that he would never again consort with those whom he knew, but would company only with the stranger nor entertain him but one night
and that, whenas it morrowed, he would never know him more. So he fell to sitting every night on the bridge (7) and looking on every one who
passed by him; and if he saw him to be a stranger, he made friends with him and carried him to his house, where he caroused with him till the
morning. Then he dismissed him and would never more salute him nor ever again drew near unto him neither invited him..?STORY OF THE
DETHRONED KING WHOSE KINGDOM AND GOOD WERE RESTORED TO HIM..9. The History of King Omar ben Ennuman and his Sons
Sherkan and Zoulmekan xlv.? ? ? ? ? Unto its pristine lustre your land returned and more, Whenas ye came, dispelling the gloom that whiles it
wore..? ? ? ? ? Get thee to patience fair, if thou remember thee of that Whose issues (quoth the Merciful) are ever benedight. (89).167.
Kemerezzeman and the Jeweller's Wife dcccclxiii.The Ninth Night of the Month..Then he called his servant Aamir and said to him, "Saddle the
horses." When the nurse heard his words and indeed [she saw that] Aamir brought him the horses and they were resolved upon departure, the tears
ran down upon her cheeks and she said to him, "By Allah, thy separation is grievous to me, O solace of the eye!" Then said she, "Where is the goal
of thine intent, so we may know thy news and solace ourselves with thy report?" Quoth he, "I go hence to visit Akil, the son of my father's brother,
for that he hath his sojourn in the camp of Kundeh ben Hisham, and these twenty years have I not seen him nor he me; wherefore I purpose to
repair to him and discover his news and return hither. Then will I go hence to Yemen, if it be the will of God the Most High.".151. The Adventures
of Quicksilver Ali of Cairo, a Sequel to the Rogueries of Delileh the Crafty dccviil.Then she arose and going in to the king, found him with his
head between his knees, and he lamenting. So she sat down by him awhile and bespoke him with soft words and said to him, 'Indeed, O my son,
thou consumest mine entrails, for that these [many] days thou hast not mounted to horse, and thou lamentest and I know not what aileth thee.' 'O
my mother,' answered he, '[this my chagrin] is due to yonder accursed woman, of whom I still deemed well and who hath done thus and thus.' Then
he related to her the whole story from first to last, and she said to him, 'This thy concern is on account of a worthless woman.' Quoth he, 'I was but
considering by what death I should slay them, so the folk may [be admonished by their fate and] repent.' And she said, 'O my son, beware of haste,
for it engendereth repentance and the slaying of them will not escape [thee]. When thou art assured of this affair, do what thou wilt.' 'O my mother,'
rejoined he; 'there needeth no assurance concerning him for whom she despatched her eunuch and he fetched him.'.When the company heard the
seventh officer's story, they were moved to exceeding mirth, and El Melik ez Zahir Bibers rejoiced in that which he heard and said, 'By Allah, there
betide things in this world, from which kings are shut out, by reason of their exalted station!" Then came forward another man from amongst the
company and said, 'There hath reached me from one of my friends another story bearing on the malice of women and their craft, and it is rarer and
more extraordinary and more diverting than all that hath been told to you.".56. El Mutawekkil and his Favourite Mehboubeh cccli.? ? ? ? ? For if
"Her grave above her is levelled" it be said, Of life and its continuance no jot indeed reck I..On the morrow, she said to the old man, "Get thee to
the money-changer and fetch me the ordinary." So he repaired to the money-changer and delivered him the message, whereupon he made ready
meat and drink, as of his wont, [with which the old man returned to the damsel and they ate till they had enough. When she had eaten,] she sought
of him wine and he went to the Jew and fetched it. Then they sat down and drank; and when she grew drunken, she took the lute and smiting it, fell
a-singing and chanted the following verses:.When Selim found himself in that sorry plight and considered that wherewith he was afflicted of
tribulation and the contrariness of his fortune, in that he had been a king and was now returned to shackles and prison and hunger, he wept and
groaned and lamented and recited the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? The eyes of lovely women are likened unto me; Indeed, amongst the gardens I
open many an eye..Wife, Firouz aad his, i. 209..One day, as I stood in my shop, there came up to me a woman and stopped before me; and she as
she were the full moon rising from among the stars, and the place was illumined by her light. When I saw her, I fixed my eyes on her and stared in
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her face; and she bespoke me with soft speech. When I heard her words and the sweetness of her speech, I lusted after her; and when she saw that I
lusted after her, she did her occasion and promising me [to come again], went away, leaving my mind occupied with her and fire kindled in my
heart. Then I abode, perplexed and pondering my affair, whilst fire flamed in my heart, till the third day, when she came again and I scarce credited
her coming. When I saw her, I talked with her and cajoled her and courted her and strove to win her favour with speech and invited her [to my
house]; but she answered, saying, 'I will not go up into any one's house.' Quoth I, 'I will go with thee;' and she said, 'Arise and come with
me.'.Presently, there came in upon us a spunger, without leave, and we went on playing, whilst he played with us. Then quoth the Sultan to the
Vizier, "Bring the spunger who cometh in to the folk, without leave or bidding, that we may enquire into his case. Then will I cut off his head." So
the headsman arose and dragged the spunger before the Sultan, who bade cut off his head. Now there was with them a sword, that would not cut
curd; (151) so the headsman smote him therewith and his head flew from his body. When we saw this, the wine fled from our heads and we became
in the sorriest of plights. Then my friends took up the body and went out with it, that they might hide it, whilst I took the head and made for the
river..Then said Queen Es Shuhba, 'By Allah, O Sheikh, my sister Tuhfeh is indeed unique among the folk of her time, and I hear that she singeth
upon all sweet- scented flowers.' 'Yes, O my lady,' answered Iblis, 'and I am in the utterest of wonderment thereat. But there remaineth somewhat
of sweet-scented flowers, that she hath not besung, such as the myrtle and the tuberose and the jessamine and the moss-rose and the like.' Then he
signed to her to sing upon the rest of the flowers, that Queen Es Shuhba might hear, and she said, 'Hearkening and obedience.' So she took the lute
and played thereon in many modes, then returned to the first mode and sang the following verses:.So she hastened to admit the eunuch, who
entered; and when he saw the Commander of the Faithful, he saluted not neither kissed the earth, but said, 'Quick, quick! Arise in haste! My lady
Tuhfeh sitteth in her chamber, singing a goodly ditty. Come to her in haste and see all that I say to thee! Hasten! She sitteth [in her chamber].' The
Khalif was amazed at his speech and said to him, 'What sayst thou?' 'Didst thou not hear the first of the speech?' replied the eunuch. 'Tuhfeh sitteth
in the sleeping-chamber, singing and playing the lute. Come thy quickliest! Hasten!' So Er Reshid arose and donned his clothes; but he credited not
the eunuch's words and said to him, 'Out on thee! What is this thou sayst? Hast thou not seen this in a dream?' 'By Allah,' answered the eunuch, 'I
know not what thou sayest, and I was not asleep.' Quoth Er Reshid, 'If thy speech be true, it shall be for thy good luck, for I will enfranchise thee
and give thee a thousand dinars; but, if it be untrue and thou have seen this in sleep, I will crucify thee.' And the eunuch said in himself, 'O
Protector, (250) let me not have seen this in Sleep!' Then he left the Khalif and going to the chamber-door, heard the sound of singing and
lute-playing; whereupon he returned to Er Reshid and said to him, 'Go and hearken and see who is asleep.'.? ? ? ? ? O blamer of me for the love of
him who denieth his grace, Which be the delightsome of things, but those which the people deny?.So Iblis the Accursed drank and said, 'Well done,
O desire of hearts! but thou owest me yet another song.' Then he filled the cup and signed to her to sing. Quoth she, 'Hearkening and obedience,'
and sang the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? A dark affair thou littest up with Islam and with proof Quenchedst the flaming red-coals of error and
dismay..As for Er Razi and El Merouzi, they made peace with each other and sat down to share the booty. Quoth El Merouzi, 'I will not give thee a
dirhem of this money, till thou pay me my due of the money that is in thy house.' And Er Razi said 'I will not do it, nor will I subtract this from
aught of my due.' So they fell out upon this and disputed with one another and each went saying to his fellow, 'I will not give thee a dirhem!' And
words ran high between them and contention was prolonged..24. The Ten Viziers; or the History of King Azad- bekht and his Son ccccxxxv.When
the king heard this, he bowed [his head] in perplexity and confusion and said, "Carry him back to the prison till the morrow, so we may look into
his affair.".? ? ? ? ? r. The Pious Woman accused of Lewdness dccccvii.David and Solomon, i. 275..? ? ? ? ? Her eye is sharper than a sword; the
soul with ecstasy It takes and longing leaves behind, that nothing may assain..16. The Fox and the Crow cl.? ? ? ? ? e. The Fox and the Wild Ass
dcxi.? ? ? ? ? r. The Heathcock and the Tortoises dcxxxiv.? ? ? ? ? My clothes of sendal are, my veil of the sun's light, The very handiwork of God
the Lord Most High..So, when the night darkened, we sallied forth to make our round, attended by men with sharp swords, and went round about
the streets and compassed the city, till we came to the by-street where was the woman, and it was the middle of the night Here we smelt rich scents
and heard the clink of earrings; so I said to my comrades, "Methinks I spy an apparition," And the captain of the watch said, "See what it is." So I
came forward and entering the lane, came presently out again and said, "I have found a fair woman and she tells me that she is from the Citadel and
that the night surprised her and she espied this street and seeing its cleanness and the goodliness of its ordinance, knew that it appertained to a man
of rank and that needs must there be in it a guardian to keep watch over it, wherefore she took shelter therein." Quoth the captain of the watch to
me, "Take her and carry her to thy house." But I answered, "I seek refuge with Allah! (93) My house is no place of deposit (94) and on this woman
are trinkets and apparel [of price]. By Allah, we will not deposit her save with Amin el Hukrn, in whose street she hath been since the first of the
darkness; wherefore do thou leave her with him till the break of day." And he said, "As thou wilt." Accordingly, I knocked at the Cadi's door and
out came a black slave of his slaves, to whom said I, "O my lord, take this woman and let her be with you till break of day, for that the lieutenant of
the Amir Ilmeddin hath found her standing at the door of your house, with trinkets and apparel [of price] on her, and we feared lest her
responsibility be upon you; (95) wherefore it is most fit that she pass the night with you." So the slave opened and took her in with him..The vizier
obeyed the king's commandment and going out from before him, [returned to his own house. When it was night, he took his elder daughter and
carried her up to the king; and when she came into his presence,] she wept; whereupon quoth he to her, 'What causeth thee weep? Indeed, it was
thou who willedst this.' And she answered, saying, 'I weep not but for longing after my little sister; for that, since we grew up, I and she, I have
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never been parted from her till this day; so, if it please the king to send for her, that I may look on her and take my fill of her till the morning, this
were bounty and kindness of the king.'.TABLE OF CONTENTS OF THE BRESLAU (TUNIS)EDITION OF THE ARABIC TEXT OF THE
BOOK OF THE THOUSAND NIGHTS AND ONE NIGHT..?OF TRUST IN GOD..? ? ? ? ? a. The Mouse and the Flea cli.146. The Lovers of
Bassora dcxciii.? ? ? ? ? If the rose be entitled the pride of the morn, Before me nor after she wins it, I ween..161. King Jelyaad of Hind and his
Vizier Shimas: whereafter ensueth the History of King Wird Khan son of King Jelyaad and his Women and Viziers dcccxciz.O'erbold art thou in
that to me, a stranger, thou hast sent, iii. 83..? ? ? ? ? No good's in life (to the counsel list of one who's purpose-whole,) An if thou be not drunken
still and gladden not thy soul..When the king saw this, he cried out and his wife wept in the ship and offered to cast herself into the sea; but the
Magian bade the sailors lay hands on her. So they seized her and it was but a little while ere the night darkened and the ship disappeared from the
king's eyes; whereupon he swooned away for excess of weeping and lamentation and passed his night bewailing his wife and children..? ? ? ? ? f.
The Lady and her Two Lovers dcccclxxxiv.? ? ? ? ? The two girls let me down from fourscore fathoms' height, As swoops a hawk, with wings all
open in full flight;.Then he turned to the woman and said to her, "Is it not thus?" "Yes, O Commander of the Faithful," answered she; and he said,
"What prompted thee to this?" Quoth she, "Thou slewest my father and my mother and my kinsfolk and tookest their goods." "Whom meanest
thou?" asked the Khalif, and she replied, "I am of the house of Bermek." (93) Then said he to her, "As for the dead, they are of those who are past
away, and it booteth not to speak of them; but, as for that which I took of wealth, it shall be restored to thee, yea, and more than it." And he was
bountiful to her to the utmost of munificence..? ? ? ? ? Raiment of silk and sendal, too, he brought to us for gift, And me in marriage sought
therewith; yet, all his pains despite,.The king gave him money and men and troops galore and Bekhtzeman said in himself, 'Now am I fortified with
this army and needs must I conquer my enemy therewith and overcome him;' but he said not, 'With the aid of God the Most High.' So his enemy
met him and overcame him again and he was defeated and put to the rout and fled at a venture. His troops were dispersed from him and his money
lost and the enemy followed after him. So he sought the sea and passing over to the other side, saw a great city and therein a mighty citadel. He
asked the name of the city and to whom it belonged and they said to him, 'It belongeth to Khedidan the king.' So he fared on till he came to the
king's palace aud concealing his condition, passed himself off for a horseman (120) and sought service with King Khedidan, who attached him to
his household and entreated him with honour; but his heart still clave to his country and his home..? ? ? ? ? And dromedaries, too, of price and
goodly steeds and swift Of many a noble breed, yet found no favour in my eyne!".? ? ? ? ? z. The Stolen Purse dcv.113. The Angel of Death with
the Proud King and the Devout Man cccclxii.Next morning, the old woman said to him, 'When the lady cometh to thee, do thou arise and kiss her
hand and say to her, "I am a strange man and indeed cold and hunger slay me;" so haply she may give thee somewhat that thou mayst expend upon
thy case.' And he answered, 'Hearkening and obedience.' Then she took him by the hand and carrying him without her house, seated him at the
door. As he sat, behold, the lady came up to him, whereupon the old woman rose to her and Selim kissed her hand and offered up prayers for her.
Then he looked on her and when he saw her, he knew her for his wife; so he cried out and wept and groaned and lamented; whereupon she came up
to him and cast herself upon him; for indeed she knew him with all knowledge, even as he knew her. So she laid hold of him and embraced him and
called to her serving-men and attendants and those who were about her; and they took him up and carried him forth of that place..? ? ? ? ? I fear to
be seen in the air, Without my consent, unaware;.The old woman received the alms from her and carrying it to Selim, took part thereof herself and
with the rest bought him an old shirt, in which she clad him, after she had stripped him of that he had on. Then she threw away the gown she had
taken from off him and arising forthright, washed his body of that which was thereon of filth and scented him with somewhat of perfume.
Moreover, she bought him chickens and made him broth; so he ate and his life returned to him and he abode with her on the most solaceful of life
till the morrow..? ? ? ? ? b. The Singer and the Druggist dccclxxxviii.Now there was before us a high mountain, (200) rising [abruptly] from the
sea, and the ship fell off into an eddy, (201) which bore it on till presently it struck upon the skirt (202) of the mountain and broke in sunder;
whereupon the captain came down [from the mast], weeping, and said, 'God's will be done! Take leave of one another and look yourselves out
graves from to-day, for we have fallen into a predicament (203) from which there is no escape, and never yet hath any been cast away here and
come off alive.' So all the folk fell a-weeping and gave themselves up for lost, despairing of deliverance; friend took leave of friend and sore was
the mourning and lamentation; for that hope was cut off and they were left without guide or pilot. (204) Then all who were in the ship landed on the
skirt of the mountain and found themselves on a long island, whose shores were strewn with [wrecks], beyond count or reckoning, [of] ships that
had been cast away [there] and whose crews had perished; and there also were dry bones and dead bodies, heaped upon one another, and goods
without number and riches past count So we abode confounded, drunken, amazed, humbling ourselves [in supplication to God] and repenting us [of
having exposed ourselves to the perils of travel]; but repentance availed not in that place..The kings and all those who were present rejoiced in this
with an exceeding delight and the accursed Iblis came up to Tuhfeh and kissing her hand, said to her, 'There abideth but little of the night; so do
thou tarry with us till the morrow, when we will apply ourselves to the wedding (203) and the circumcision.' Then all the Jinn went away,
whereupon Tuhfeh rose to her feet and Iblis said, 'Go ye up with Tuhfeh to the garden for the rest of the night.' So Kemeriyeh took her and carried
her into the garden. Now this garden contained all manner birds, nightingale and mocking-bird and ringdove and curlew (204) and other than these
of all the kinds, and therein were all kinds of fruits. Its channels (205) were of gold and silver and the water thereof, as it broke forth of its conduits,
was like unto fleeing serpents' bellies, and indeed it was as it were the Garden of Eden. (206).? ? ? ? ? k. The Blind Man and the Cripple dccccx.2.
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The Fisherman and the Genie iii.? ? ? ? ? Far though you dwell, I'll ne'er your neighbourhood forget, O friends, whose lovers still for you are
stupefied.."O Shehrzad," quoth Shehriyar, "finish unto us the story that thy friend told thee, for that it resembleth the story of a king whom I knew;
but fain would I hear that which betided the people of this city and what they said of the affair of the king, so I may return from that wherein I
was." "With all my heart," answered Shehrzad. "Know, O august king and lord of just judgment and praiseworthy excellence and exceeding
prowess, that, when the folk heard that the king had put away from him his custom and returned from that which had been his wont, they rejoiced
in this with an exceeding joy and offered up prayers for him. Then they talked with one another of the cause of the slaughter of the girls, and the
wise said, 'They (162) are not all alike, nor are the fingers of the hand alike.'".Then they accosted the owner of the ass and chaffered with him and
he said, 'I will not sell him but for ten thousand dirhems.' They offered him a thousand dirhems; but he refused and swore that he would not sell the
ass but for that which he had said. They ceased not to add to their bidding, till the price reached five thousand dirhems, whilst their fellow still said,
'I will not sell him but for ten thousand dirhems.' The money-changer counselled him to sell, but he would not do this and said to him, 'Harkye,
gaffer! Thou hast no knowledge of this ass's case. Concern thyself with silver and gold and what pertaineth thereto of change and exchange; for
indeed the virtue of this ass passeth thy comprehension. To every craft its craftsman and to every means of livelihood its folk.'.? ? ? ? ? Peace upon
thee! Ah, how bitter were the severance from thee! Be not this thy troth-plight's ending nor the last of our delight!.? ? ? ? ? All charms, indeed, thou
dost comprise; so who shall vie with thee And who shall blame me if for love of such a fair I'm sped?.Thy loss is the fairest of all my heart's woes,
iii. 43..When they came to the palace, King Shehriyar commanded to spread the tables with beasts roasted [whole] and sweetmeats and all manner
viands and bade the crier make proclamation to the folk that they should come up to the Divan and eat and drink and that this should be a means of
reconciliation between him and them. So great and small came up unto him and they abode on that wise, eating and drinking, seven days with their
nights. Then the king shut himself up with his brother and acquainted him with that which had betided him with the vizier's daughter [Shehrzad] in
those three years [which were past] and told him what he had heard from her of saws and parables and chronicles and pleasant traits and jests and
stories and anecdotes and dialogues and histories and odes and verses; whereat King Shahzeman marvelled with the utterest of marvel and said,
"Fain would I take her younger sister to wife, so we may be two own brothers to two own sisters, and they on likewise be sisters unto us; for that
the calamity which befell me was the means of the discovering of that which befell thee and all this time of three years past I have taken no delight
in woman, save that I lie each night with a damsel of my kingdom, and when I arise in the morning, I put her to death; but now I desire to marry thy
wife's sister Dinarzad.".The king marvelled at this and at his dealing and contrivance and invested him with [the control of] all his affairs and of his
kingdom and the land abode [under his governance] and he said to him, 'Take and people.' (244) One day, the tither went out and saw an old man, a
woodcutter, and with him wood; so he said to him, 'Pay a dirhem tithe for thy load.' Quoth the old man, 'Behold, thou killest me and killest my
family.' 'What [meanest thou]?' said the tither. 'Who killeth the folk?' And the other answered, 'If thou suffer me enter the city, I shall sell the wood
there for three dirhems, whereof I will give thee one and buy with the other two what will support my family; but, if thou press me for the tithe
without the city, the load will sell but for one dirhem and thou wilt take it and I shall abide without food, I and my family. Indeed, thou and I in this
circumstance are like unto David and Solomon, on whom be peace!' ['How so?' asked the tither, and the woodcutter said], 'Know that.? ? ? ? ? a.
Story of the Ox and the Ass.? ? ? ? ? Quoth I, "Thou overcurtainest the morning with the night;" And she, "Not so; it is the moon that with the dark
I shroud.".Dethroned King whose Kingdom and Good were restored to him, The, i. 285..? ? ? ? ? I view her with yearning eyes and she seems to
me A moon of the summer, set in a winter's night..? ? ? ? ? Be gracious, so our gladness may be fulfilled with wine And we of our beloved have
easance, without fear..As for Aboulhusn, he gave not over sleeping till God the Most High brought on the morning, when he awoke, crying out and
saying, "Ho, Tuffaheh! Ho, Rahet el Culoub! Ho, Miskeh! Ho, Tuhfeh!" And he gave not over calling upon the slave-girls till his mother heard him
calling upon strange damsels and rising, came to him and said, "The name of God encompass thee! Arise, O my son, O Aboulhusn! Thou
dreamest." So he opened his eyes and finding an old woman at his head, raised his eyes and said to her, "Who art thou?" Quoth she, "I am thy
mother;" and he answered, "Thou liest! I am the Commander of the Faithful, the Vicar of God." Whereupon his mother cried out and said to him,
"God preserve thy reason! Be silent, O my son, and cause not the loss of our lives and the spoiling of thy wealth, [as will assuredly betide,] if any
hear this talk and carry it to the Khalif.".12. The Waterfowl and the Tortoise cxlviii.? ? ? ? ? n. The Fourteenth Officer's Story dccccxxxix.? ? ? ? ?
All intercessions come and all alike do ill succeed, Save Tuhfeh's, daughter of Merjan, for that, in very deed,.22. El Hejjaj and the three Young
Mem ccccxxxiv.? ? ? ? ? The earth is my birth-place, indeed; but my place Of abidance is still in the cheeks of the fair..157. Mesrour and Zein el
Mewasif dcccxlv.Then he went to fetch that which he had hidden of the grain, but found it not and returned, perplexed and sorrowful, to the old
man, who said to him, 'What aileth thee to be sorrowful?' And he answered, 'Methought thou wouldst not pay me my due; so I took of the grain,
after the measure of my hire; and now thou hast paid me my due and I went to bring back to thee that which I had hidden from thee, but found it
gone, for those who had happened upon it had stolen it.' The old man was wroth, when he heard this, and said to the merchant, 'There is no device
[can cope] with ill luck! I had given thee this, but, of the sorriness of thy luck and thy fortune, thou hast done this deed, O oppressor of thine own
self! Thou deemedst I would not acquit thee thy wage; but, by Allah, nevermore will I give thee aught.' And he drove him away from him..With
this the Cadi's wrath redoubled and he swore by the most solemn of oaths that I should go with him and search his house. "By Allah," replied I, "I
will not go, except the prefect be with us; for, if he be present, he and the officers, thou wilt not dare to presume upon me." And the Cadi rose and
continuous-flow.pdf
Page 6/10

Continuous Flow

swore an oath, saying, "By Him who created mankind, we will not go but with the Amir!" So we repaired to the Cadi's house, accompanied by the
prefect, and going up, searched high and low, but found nothing; whereupon fear gat hold upon me and the prefect turned to me and said, "Out on
thee, O ill-omened fellow! Thou puttest us to shame before the men." And I wept and went round about right and left, with the tears running down
my face, till we were about to go forth and drew near the door of the house. I looked at the place [behind the door] and said, "What is yonder dark
place that I see?" And I said to the sergeants, "Lift up this jar with me." They did as I bade them and I saw somewhat appearing under the jar and
said, "Rummage and see what is under it." So they searched and found a woman's veil and trousers full of blood, which when I beheld, I fell down
in a swoon..117. The Favourite and her Lover M.Mamoun (El) El Hakim bi Amrillah, The Merchant and the Favourite of the Khalif, iii. 171..King
Ibrahim and his Son, Story of, i. 138.."There was once a king of the kings, whose name was Bekhtzeman, and he was a great eater and drinker and
carouser. Now enemies of his made their appearance in certain parts of his realm and threatened him; and one of his friends said to him, 'O king,
the enemy maketh for thee: be on thy guard against him.' Quoth Bekhtzeman, 'I reck not of him, for that I have arms and wealth and men and am
not afraid of aught.' Then said his friends to him, 'Seek aid of God, O king, for He will help thee more than thy wealth and thine arms and thy men.'
But he paid no heed to the speech of his loyal counsellors, and presently the enemy came upon him and waged war upon him and got the victory
over him and his trust in other than God the Most High profited him nought. So he fled from before him and seeking one of the kings, said to him,
'I come to thee and lay hold upon thy skirts and take refuge with thee, so thou mayst help me against mine enemy.'.? ? ? ? ? If to my favours thou
aspire and covet me, good lack! What leach such madness can assain or what medicament?.Wasteful Son, The Rich Man and his, i. 252..'Twere
fitter and better my loves that I leave, For, if the eye see not, the heart will not grieve..71. Yehya ben Khalid and the Poor Man dclvi.Then he
re-entered the village and buying the prince a horse, mounted him thereon and they ceased not going, till they came to the frontier of their own
country, where there fell robbers upon them by the way and took all that was with them and pinioned them; after which they cast them into a pit
hard by the road and went away and left them to die there, and indeed they had cast many folk into that pit and they had died..91. The Schoolmaster
who Fell in Love by Report ccccii.Haroun er Reshid and the Woman of the Barmecides, i. 57..The Sixth Day.? ? ? ? ? He, who Mohammed sent, as
prophet to mankind, Hath to a just high-priest (61) the Khalifate assigned..? ? ? ? ? Brother of En Numan, with thee lies an old man's anguish to
allay, A graybeard slain, may God make fair his deeds upon the Reckoning-Day!.When he saw those many bones, he rejoiced therein with an
exceeding joy and carried away what he had a mind to thereof. Then we returned to his house and he entreated me with increased favour and said to
me, 'Verily, O my son, thou hast directed us to a passing great gain, may God requite thee with all good! Thou art free for the sake of God the Most
High. Every year these elephants used to kill of us much people on account of these bones; but God delivered thee from them and thou hast done us
good service in the matter of these bones, of which thou hast given us to know; wherefore thou meritest a great recompense, and thou art free.' 'O
my lord,' answered I, 'may God free thy neck from the fire! I desire of thee that thou give me leave to return to my own country.' 'So be it,' replied
he; 'but we have a fair, on occasion whereof the merchants come hither to us and take of us these elephants' bones. The time of the fair is now at
hand, and when they come to us, I will send thee with them and give thee somewhat to bring thee to thine own country.'.? ? ? ? ? Then was my
heart by that which caused my agitation seared, And from mine eyelids still the tears poured down without relent..? ? ? ? ? r. The Man who saw the
Night of Power dxcvi.King (The Dethroned), whose Kingdom and Good were restored to him, i. 285..? ? ? ? ? Make drink your usance in my
company And flout the time that languishing doth go..An if ye'd of evil be quit, look that no evil ye do, ii. 192..All intercessions come and all alike
do ill succeed, ii. 218..Therewithal Noureddin's life was troubled; so he arose and donned his clothes, and his host said, "Whither away this night,
O my lord?" Quoth Noureddin, "I mean to go to my lodging, and to-morrow I will betake myself to the palace of the Commander of the Faithful
and demand my slave-girl." "Sleep till the morning," said the other, "and go not forth at the like of this hour." But he answered, "Needs must I go;"
and the host said to him, "[Go] in the safeguard of God." So Noureddin went forth, and drunkenness had got the mastery of him, wherefore he
threw himself down on [a bench before one of] the shops. Now the watch were at that hour making their round and they smelt the sweet scent [of
essences] and wine that exhaled from him; so they made for it and found the youth lying on the bench, without sense or motion. They poured water
upon him, and he awoke, whereupon they carried him to the house of the Chief of the Police and he questioned him of his affair. "O my lord,"
answered Noureddin, "I am a stranger in this town and have been with one of my friends. So I came forth from his house and drunkenness
overcame me."
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